Episcopal Diocese of Kansas. Records.

RH MS 449

#### PRELIMINARY INVENTORY

- 1. Book Official Record of the Bishop of Kansas daily calendar, June 1, 1887-August 13, 1894.
- 2. Book <u>Letter Dimissory</u> "receipts" from June 30,1970-June 5, 1975 (see also #4 and #5 below).
- 3. Book <u>Diocese of Kansas Official Record of</u>

  <u>Confirmations Rt. Rev. James Wise D.D.</u> dates: January

  11, 1931-December 21, 1941.
- 4. Book <u>Letter Dimissory</u> "receipts" no.2 September, 1952-June 30, 1962.
- 5. Letter Dimissory "receipts" June, 1962-June, 1970 (actual dates August 1, 1962-June 1, 1970).
- 6. Six (6) books Acceptance of Letters of Dimissory. first book dated May 1, 1940-April 25, 1955 second book June 5, 1955-October 12, 1959 third book January 6, 1960-January 18, 1960 fourth book March 9, 1960-April 17, 1967 fifth book November 6, 1967-June 1, 1975 sixth book BLANK
- 7. The Bishop's Calendar: Secretary's Desk 22 books, dates 1958-1980. (The books are imprinted "The Liturgical Desk Calendar [Year]".)
- 8. Packet of Material all documents relating to Lois Huston Baum being a Notary Public.
- 9. Packet of Material identified as <u>Church Extension</u> Fund #2: Pledge Cards.
- 10. Book Record of Notarized Instruments for Lois Huston

Baum.

- 11. Book <u>Lay Readers: When Licensed and for what points</u> list of names with dates "prior to August, 1870-" (very fragile).
- 12. Book <u>Diocese of Kansas Official Record</u> Baptisms & Marriages, Bishop Millspaugh, 1905-1916 [and] Bishop Wise, 1917-1930 (very fragile).
- 13. Book Confirmations Bishop Vail 1886-1887.
- Book <u>Baptisms</u>, <u>Marriages</u>, <u>Burials by Bishop Thomas</u> from <u>December 28</u>, 1887[- <u>December 20</u>, 1894].
- 15. Book Confirmations Bishops Thomas & Millspaugh July 1,1892-September 1, 1898.
- 16. Book Confirmations, Bp. Millspaugh From Sept. 1898-April 9, 1905.
- 17. Blue binder Bucher Report as of June 30, 1980 (appears to be correspondence and accounting of various diocese funds).
- 18. Book (title inside--book is tied with string)
  Candidates & Postulants Diocese of Kansas Frank R.
  Millspaugh Bishop.
- 19. Book Declaration of Candidates for Orders as Per Art. VII of the Constitution (first entry: April 28, 1888).
- 20. Book Confirmations Bishop Thomas Jan. 1, 1888-June 13, 1892.
- 21. Book untitled alphabetized directory--lists names of priests and dates of major highlights of their careers (late 1800s-early 1900s) (fragile).

- \*22. Three-ring binder (File #22-4) appears to be minutes of the meetings of the Executive Council.
  - 23. Legal size file folder The Rev. J.H. Lee, thin file (this file contains correspondence about two brothers who were ministers and pictures of them and the wife of J.N. Lee.)

- 24. Legal size file folder Projects for State Historical Society mainly correspondence on the Revs. Lee (see #23 above), but also includes a clipping from Florida State University Flambeau on the appointment of E.L. Chalmers as Chancellor of KU in 1969.
- Box 2
  no # Stenographic Notebook "Notary Public Book" includes 3
  certificates of Notary Public for Blanche Taylor.
  - 19-4 "Augusta, St. Michael Petition to be accepted as a mission, 4/8/62 correspondence concerning the sale of the original Augusta property 1937"; correspondence, 1921, 1937, 1926.
  - 19-5 "Baxter Springs Property disposed of St. Mark's property Bp. Vail 1881 and 1888" 2 Deeds
  - 19-5 "Baxter Springs, St. Mark" correspondence, statements of loan balance, financial documents 1928-1980.
  - 19-10 "Burlington, Ascension" correspondence, financial documents (abstract of title, deeds, mortgages), bylaws, 1868,1910, 1912, 1916, 1919, 1965.
  - 19-6 House concurrent resolution No.30 a thank you

resolution to Bishop Vail, Teachers and Students of the College of Bethany, 1874.

- 19-8 "Bethany College Burr [heagey?]" Bethany's Bank Balance book 1917, Extracts from the Will of Sarah Burr, tax receipts 1910-1920, correspondence about Bethany scholarship fund.
- 19-11 Caney property abstract of title; correspondence; deeds.
- 19-14 "Chetopa, St. Paul" Petition for organization of a mission; charter (1889); correspondence 1965-66.
- 19-15 Christ's Hospital real estate correspondence and agreements from 1885 to 1846.
- 19-15 "Christ's Hospital Mrs. Louis Cohen" 9 page History of Christ's Church (2c.), superintendent's report of Christ's Hosp. 1946, Brown County Republican newspaper clipping--1901.
- 19-16 "Christ's Hospital" correspondence, reports, bids submitted, dealing with Christ's Hospital and Nurses home--1924, 1939.
- 19-20 "Diocesan Convention Resolution for Incorporation Dec. 12, 1889".
- 19-22 "El Dorado, St. Luke's Hospital 1921-1924" correspondence, newspaper clippings, financial reports.
- 19-21 Charter of St. Paul's Mission in Dwight, 1889; correspondence concerning financial & real estate matters of St. Paul's 1913, 1933.

- 19-24 "Ellsworth" Instrument of Donation for land for Church of the Holy Apostles; a brief history 1870; sentence of consecration; tax receipt 1890, Ellsworth, Kansas.
- 19-26 Petition for mission in Eureka 1938; correspondence concerning real estate for church 1934-5; fire insurance 1934; Articles of Incorporation of St. Thomas Church in Eureka, 1900.
- 19-28 Correspondence concerning title to land in Frankfurt, KS and also in Wetmore, KS, 1900.
- 19-30 "Iola" legal correspondence concerning the Travis will, 1905.
- 19-33 Legal correspondence concerning disputed title in Greensburg, KS, 1920.
- 19-36 "Holton, Sadie Sherman Estate" Executor's final account; bank statements; correspondence; bank balance books, 1937, 1938.
- 19-37 "Horton" correspondence; indentures (mortgages) concerning real estate in Horton--1896, 1902, 1903, 1919-1923.
- 19-38 Humbolt, KS, real estate matters; correspondence; tax receipts, 1921.
- 19-40 Guarantee Bond 1902; Items of Investment of Vail Fund, 1909; correspondence, 1918-1921; sworn statement, 1918.All materials are related to the employment record of D.W. Inverarity (a somewhat steady record).
- 19-41 "Irving, Trinity Church" (condemnation suit) 1960-1963.
- 19-41 "DeForest Bequest, Irving" 1925-1930 correspondence that accompanied loan repayments.

- 19-44 "Kansas City, Argentine" warranty deed, 1891; tax deed, 1921; correspondence concerning real estate.
- 19-45 "Kansas City, Armourdale" Resolution to Purchase, 1910; Resolution to Sell, 1918; warranty deed, 1906.
- 19-46 "Kansas City, St. Peter's (Ascension)" real estate abstract Bunker's Park Addition; correspondence; Special Tax bills of Wyandotte County, 1890s, 1900s.
- 19-48 "Lots 27 and 28, Edgerton Place, Kansas City, Kansas Ascension, Former Vicarage", 1897-1967; legal records; deed; tax receipts; correspondence.
- 19-49 "Lots 1 and 2, Edgerton Place, Kansas City, Kansas, Ascension" Abstract - lots 1 and 2 Block 10 in Edgerton Place; correspondence, tax receipts, 1910-1915.
- 19-61 "Lot 18, Block 86, Wyandotte City, 935 Everett Avenue" &19-50 deeds, contracts, correspondence, 1920, 1921, 1899.
- no # "Re: Transfer of property, rights, privileges, etc. from Vail College to B.V.F.- 525 1/2 Kan. Ave." 1861-1964.
- 197- "Female Seminary Boiler House, etc." contracts for construction, etc., 1881, 1914, 1920.
- 19-53 Correspondence concerning purchase of lots in the Western Highlands, Kansas City, Kansas, 1920-21.
- 19-52 "Kansas Theological School" Report of President of

  Board of Trustees 1886; Charters of Theological School,
  1874; 2 Abstracts of Title to Kans. Theo. School;
  Certified Copy of Charter 1887; Amendments to Charter,
  1889, 1892; deeds; agreement with Bishop Vail
  Foundation; correspondence.

449

- 19-54 "La Harpe" La Harpe, Kansas: correspondence, 1943; deed, 1905; Abstract of Title.
- 19-56 "Leavenworth Lot #6, Block #5, Fairchild's Subdivision"; Deed and correspondence, 1928, 1931, 1941.
- 19-57 "Herington Moving and Remodeling Church" Comprehensive Policy of Church Insurance Co., 1969-1976 (2 folders); bank balance book; cancelled checks; correspondence, 1923.
- 19-58 "Lebo" Kansas correspondence about a deed, 1918.
- 19-59 "Lewis, Kinsley" Kansas correspondence about deeds, 1938.
- 19-62 "McPherson" Charter of the Mission of the Church of Faith, McPherson, Kansas, 1888.
- 19-64 "Netawaka" Kansas deeds; correspondence (R.R. land buying office) 1870, 1873, 1874, 1882.
- 19-67 "Osage Mission, Neosho" Charter of St. Peter's Church Osage Mission, 1870.
- 19-68 "Osawatomie" property correspondence 1918, 1921, deed 1908.
- 19-69 "Oskaloosa" Charter of St. Mark's Church, 1870; correspondence about real estate and money, 1925, 1926.
- 19-70 "Inverarity" correspondence, 1918-1934; mortgage.
- 19-71 "Inverarity" correspondence; settled mortgages; financial reports, etc., 1904-1925.
- 19-72 "Oskaloosa" Instrument of Donation, 1894;

correspondence, 1945.

- 19-73 "Oskaloosa" mortgage, 1902, 1908.
- 19-74 "Inverarity, Oskaloosa" financial corresp., 1919-1931.
- 19-78 "Lincoln Co." Copy-St. Andrew's Church Mission, 1885.
- 19-79 "Scott City" Request for a mission. (No date.)
- 19-81 "Seneca" Correspondence, 1904, 1908, 1920; deeds, 1908.
- 19-82 "Calvary Mission Topeka" Correspondence, 1919-20; tax receipts, 1919-21; lease, 1921; deed, 1895.
- 19-83 "Board of Trustees of Church Property" correspondence, 1926-1931.
- 19-83 "Charter: Trustees of Church Property, and Legal Opinions re. same."
- 19-84 "Good Shepherd N. Topeka." Correspondence, mortgages, deeds, receipts, etc., 1899-1927.
- 19-84 "Good Shepherd, N. Topeka." Correspondence, record of deposition of furnishings, 1926-1928.
- 19-86 "St. Philip's Topeka, 1885" Charter of St. Philip's Mission, 1885.
- 19-88 Receipt, mortgage, 2 deeds 1886-1897.
- 19-89 "Contributions to Endowment Fund" Lists of patrons, correspondence 1914-1918.
- 19-89 "Vail, Kansas Episcopate Fund" Account book, 1917; receipts, 1898; report of treasurer, 1927; report of trustees of church property, 1911.

- 19-92 "Washington, Grace" Correspondence, 1933, 1960-1972; deeds, 1904, 1933.
- 19-93 "St. Luke's Hospital, Wellington" Charter of Hospital, correspondence, hospital reports, by-laws 1912-1923.
- 19-95 "Wetmore, Grace" Correspondence, deeds, 1888, 1909, 1965.
- 19-97 "Wichita, St. Augustine" Correspondence, deeds, bills, receipts, insurance policy, tax bills, statistics 1953-1969.
- 19-101 Correspondence concerning Vail Foundation holdings (1932), and Christ's Hospital (1922,24).
- 19-103 "Cherryvale" Correspondence, deeds, 1920-1928.
- 19-104 Christ's Hospital correspondence (1946); plat of survey 1936, plans showing drains, pipes, conductors, plans for trenches containing electric cables.
- 19-105 "Mrs. Ames" agreements & correspondence concerning Mrs. Ames' estate, builder's contract, bill, 1932-58.
- no # "Trustees of Church Property B.V.F. Sept. 1925, 1940-1942; report of funds, 1938; minutes, 1925; notes.
- 19-107 "Monmouth Cemetery" Correspondence, 1940, 1948.
- no # "Williamsburg Deed" Deed and correspondence, 1957.
- 19-129 "Turner House Building Plans & Brochures" Plans, brochures, correspondence, 1926-64.
- 19-130 "Kansas City, Holy Cross" Bills; correspondence, loan papers, deeds, 1967-1971.

Episcopal Diocese of Kansas. Records.

RH MS 449

19-6 "Female Seminary - Charter, etc." Specifications for Ladies Episcopal Seminary, schedule of valves on water lines, correspondence, agreement, minutes of board of trustees, 1870-1913.

## Box 3

1-2 (no title)
Contains copies of the Episcopal Radio-T.V. Foundation
Newsletter; correspondence concerning the Foundation.
--NOTE: There is one letter numbered "1-8" concerning the Church Building Fund - this may be in the wrong file.

### [Three files with the same # - 1-3B]

- 1-3B Bishop Turner's Letters to Swanson and Moorefield-rescinding. Contains letters to and from these two priests. Also newspaper clippings concerning them.
- 1-3B Ordination of Eleven Women to Priesthood. News Clippings. Contains clippings from newspapers and xerox copies of newspaper articles and two open letters from Bishop Turner to Diocese of Kansas.
- 1-3B Ordination of Eleven Women to Priesthood. Communications from Bishops, Clergy, Laity.
- 1-3C Schism resulting from action of 1976 General Convention. Contains newspapers, newspaper clippings, and copies of news releases pertaining to "schism".
- 1-5 Province VII, October 1975-1976. Contains copies of various correspondence from western Province VII.
- 1-5A BACAM [Bishop's Advisory Council on Applicants for the Ministry] Contains copies of correspondence for the

#### BACAM VII conference.

#### [There are three files numbered 1-10]

- 1-10 Executive Council General Correspondence. Various correspondence and some pamphlets on church activities.
- 1-10 Black (Forman) Manifesto. Contains correspondence concerning the Forman Manifesto. Includes a letter to Bishop Turner from Roy Wilkins of the NAACP.
- 1-10 Urban Bishops Coalition. Contains a 1979 publication, The Challenge for Evangelism and Mission with cover letter from Chair of the coalition.
- 1-11 Jurisdictional Relationships. Contains mostly correspondence among various church officials (national) and one church publication entitled What we learned from what you said.
- 1-12 No title. Contains correspondence between church officials (mostly in the region) concerning administrative and legal matters.
- 1-13 Executive Council--Dept. Christian Education--general. Copies of correspondence concerning Episcopal Schools.
- 1-14 Ex. Council--Communications. Contains a few bulletins and correspondence on world-wide church activities.
- 1-15 No title. Contains correspondence on fund raising for the National Headquarters of the Church.
- 1-16 No title. Contains correspondence about social and health services operated by the Episcopal Church around the country.
- 1-17 No title. Correspondence concerning race relations.

- 1-21 No title. Correspondence concerning laymen's organization.
- 1-25 No title. Correspondence concerning the speakers bureau of the National Council.
- 1-30 Church Life Insurance Co. RE: publications--clerical directory, etc. Contains correspondence concerning the church pension fund and the Clerical Directory.
- 1-36(a) Leper Works. Contains bulletins, correspondence and newspaper clippings on services being provided to leprosy patients in third world countries.

#### [Two files with the number 1-40]

- 1-40 The Episcopalian Contains correspondence between the Diocese of KS and the national church publication.
- 1-40 Armed Forces. Contains information and correspondence concerning military chaplains including those at Kansas military bases.
- 1-82 Division of Christian Ministries (Rodenmager).
  Correspondence between Kansas bishops and national church leaders concerning education of ministers.
- 1-83 Glossalalice (Speaking in Tongues). Contains official statements on this topic as well as newspaper clippings from around 1963 concerning disagreement on this topic.
- 1-84 Ass. of Professional Women Church Workers. Contains official pamphlet and corresp. on the Association, and an application form. Correspondence dated mid-1960s.
- 1-86 Indians/Eskimos. Contains corresp. between church officials and groups within church working with Indians and Eskimos. Publications concerning Indians/Eskimos and newspaper clippings from Topeka concerning Indians.

Everything seems to be in early 1970s.

- No #. Indians. Contains Church press releases and newspaper clippings about church Indian activities. (Early 1970s)
- 1-87 Clergy Deployment. Contains publications and correspondence concerning "deployment" (ie. personnel) policies and activities for clergy. Late 1960s, early 1970s.
- 1-88 Board D Theological Education (National). Contains correspondence and publications from the Board. Early 1970s.
- 1-88a Ministry Council. Contains more correspondence and publications from the Board. Early 1970s.
- 1-89 Office of Pastoral Development, Bishop Richards. Contains correspondence concerning the continuing education of clergy.
- 1-89B Alcoholism, treatment facilities. Contains a pamphlet on a church run facility and an attached letter inviting alcoholic clergy and laity to attend.
- 1-90 General Board of Examining Chaplains. Contains 1970's correspondence from this board and sample exams.

[Note: The following (3) files may be misfiled. They are recorded as found.]

- 17-18 General Convention--Houston. Contains correspondence from Bishop Turner to Kansas ministers concerning preparation for the 1969 convention. Also contains a publication of National Church activities entitled, What's Going on Here?
- 17-17 General Convention, 1964. Contains corresp., publications and agendas of convention in St. Louis.

- 17-17 General Convention, 1967. Contains mostly correspondence with a couple of small publications from the 1967 convention in Seattle.
- No # Lyle Hampton--Personal #24. Contains personal correspondence between Bishop Turner and a Lawrence church member, Lyle Hampton.
- No # Brian D. McCullough. Contains personal file on former minister. (Deposed 1981.)
- No # Barnett--Grants from Father Young Fund. Contains personal correspondence between Bishop Turner and members of the Barnett family, mid 1970s.

- 4-2B Interviews and Inquiries, RE: Holy Orders. Five groups of correspondence concerning people entering the ministry.
- No # Records of Applicants for Holy Orders. [Should definitely be considered confidential.]
- 4-B3 Scholarship Sources for Seminarians. Contains two page outline of various sources, xerox describing North American Ministerial Fellowships.
- 4-2 Selective Service. Contains material pertaining to classification of C.O.s and guidelines for alternative (civilian) service. 2 pieces.
- 4-3 Jessie Goss Jackson Scholarship (theological education). Correspondence concerning donations to the scholarship fund (17 pieces).
- 4-2B Applicants. Postulants/Candidates. Nothing contained therein.
- 4-2B Currey, Judith Diane. Correspondence and personal file

(three pieces).

Knowles, Thaddeus E. Correspondence (two pieces).

Slover, J. Elwood. Correspondence and personal file (six pieces).

Smart, D.O., Christ Overland Park. Correspondence (one piece)

Deeds, G. Robert. Personal File (11 pieces).

Aldritch, Buck. Correspondence (four pieces).

- 4B-101 Gleissner, Wilhelmina. Correspondence (nine pieces).
- 4B Hildreth, Jerrilyn. Correspondence (three pieces).
- 5-5 1955-1959. Bishop Vail Foundation Financial correspondence (120 pieces).
- 6-17 Episcopal Churchwomen, June 1977-. Contains minutes, reports, agendas, address lists and financial reports.
- 6-17b Church Periodical Club. Annual reports, correspondence, reprinted sermons, financial statements, pamphlets by National Book Fund.
- 6-17a Anglican Fellowship of Prayer. Correspondence.
- 6-18 Daughters of the King. Correspondence and "The Daughters of the King Handbook".
- 6-22 Untitled. Correspondence of the Deans of Convocation. Correspondence, pamphlets, clippings, photos.
- 6-40 1957-1959. Lay Activity, Lists of Men, correspondence and "Blueprint for Keymen".
- 6-42 Untitled. Correspondence concerning the Putnam Trust,

provisions of the Putnam will.

- 6-45 Department of Youth. Script to Jesus Christ Superstar, correspondence for summer camp scholarships, report on Mexican/American youth exchange.
- 6-45 Youth Dept. Sensitivity Training. Correspondence, reports, newsletters.
- 6-45 Youth Dept. Junior Camp Program 1970. Camp schedule, newsletters, correspondence.
- 6-47 Division of Christian Ministries--Church Women. [Dean] Akin, [Bishop] Turner correspondence.
- 6-49 Diocesan Ecumenical Chairman. Correspondence.
- 6-53 Order of St. Luke the Physician. Correspondence (two pieces).
- 6-55 Engaged Encounter. Correspondence, pamphlets and general information circulars.
- 6-56 Religious Orders for Handicapped Women. Correspondence.
- No # Kansas Missionary District. Correspondence.
- 7-1 Western Kansas 1966 Correspondence with Bp. Davidson. Correspondence, convention proceedings--West Kansas Diocese, constitution and canons--West Kansas, West Kansas Diocese Newsletter.
- 7-la Confirmations--Western Kansas (Bp. Turner 1965-). Lists of persons confirmed (name, age, & religion baptized).
- 7-1A Inter-Diocesan Joint Committee--Western Kansas-Kansas. Correspondence, minutes, proposals & address lists.

- 7-2 Untitled. Material pertaining to the University of the South, Sowanee, Tennessee. Materials include correspondence, copies of a historical/theological address and a confidential newsletter for trustees.
- 7-3 Untitled. Material concerning Seabury-Western Theological Seminary: correspondence, articles of association and by-laws.
- 7-4 Untitled. Correspondence regarding the General Theological Seminary.
- 7-10 Untitled. Correspondence of the Kansas Council of Churches and the Topeka Council of Churches.
- 7-17 Untitled. List of denominational representatives on the Kansas Council of Churches, report to National Council of Churches from the Protestant Episcopal Church, correspondence of National Council of Churches, flyer listing World Council of Churches projects.
- 7-29 Church Army in U.S.A. (J.S. Waters). Receipts, correspondence.
- 7-36 The Episcopal Theological Seminary of the Southwest. Correspondence, lists of new books from the seminary library.
- 7-34 Untitled. Washington Cathedral College of Preachers correspondence.
- 7-43 Untitled. St. Francis Boys' Homes (Salina, KS).
  Pamphlets, correspondence, newspaper clippings, grant application to Episcopal United Thank (?) Offering.
- 7-24 Brotherhood of St. Andrew. Correspondence.

- 7-43a Untitled. St. Francis Boys' Homes correspondence.
- 7-48 Untitled. Christian Rural Overseas Program: correspondence, list of county representatives for C.R.O.P (in Diocese of Kansas).
- 7-49 Untitled. One letter from the Divinity School (Philadelphia, PA) to Rev. Fenner.
- 7-50 Untitled. Youth committee news release from B.W. Tucker, Bailey Hall, University of Kansas.
- 7-51 Untitled. "The Central House for Deaconesses" pamphlet. Also, "Women of the Church".
- 7-52 Untitled. Protestant Episcopal Theological Seminary (Virginia) correspondence.
- 7-53 Untitled. Pictures of the demolition of Myers Hall on K.U. campus, pictures of new Religion building, clipping about Dean William Moore, list of local and regional Episcopal publications.
- 7-54 Diana Goss. Correspondence.
- 7-54 Pastoral Care & Counseling--Training program.

  Correspondence and pamphlets concerning the Menninger Foundation.
- 7-55 Prison Work--Lansing Fed. Prison, Leavenworth. Correspondence.
- 7-56 St. John's Military School. Pamphlets, correspondence, reports, agendas, a history: " A History of St. John's Military School".
- 7-57 Religion, the State/Law and Education. Correspondence,

National Council/Episcopal Church news release.

- 7-59 Ministry Studies Board. Ministry Studies Board Newsletter, Prospectus on the Ministry Studies Board.
- 7-60 Race Relations--Civil Rights (local level). "Civil Rights in Kansas: Past, Present and Future", correspondence, "Kansas City Crisis" (memorandum), budget (proposed), address list, pamphlets, newspaper clippings.
- 7-61 COCU, Council on Church Union. Correspondence, recommendations and reports, "Consultation on Church Union News", list of resource materials, "In Common--a newsletter for participants in the COCU", "A Sense of Waiting--A plan of Union for the Church of Christ Uniting", name rosters of COCU meeting.
- No # Ecumenical Chairman. Correspondence, memorandums, excerpts from meetings, ecumenical affairs reports, Ecumenical Committee address lists, Episcopal Church News Releases, "The Interchurch News", "The Cathedral Times", completed questionnaires concerning pulpit exchanges and the COCU, and miscellaneous items concerning COCU activities.
- 7-64 Report on Obscenity and Pornography. "Commission on Obscenity and Pornography, Sept. 30, 1970."
- 7-62 Regional Training Network (Fr. Cohoon) (Team).
  Correspondence, Regional Training Network schematic hierarchy, Joint Proposal to JSAC.
- 7-63 Parish Renewal (Project Test Pattern). "On the Calling and Care of Pastors." (Proj. Test Pat. Paper)
- No # Correspondence with Bishops--Sept. 29, 1959.

Correspondence, clippings and guest lists dealing with a bishop's installment (Edward Turner), notes of personal congratulation, "The Cathedral Chimes" (Topeka, KS v.33:90).

- No # Centennial Convocation at Wichita, 1959. Canceled checks from St. James' Rector's Fund, correspondence, Bill from Univ. of Wichita, centennial offering breakdown, bill for communion wafers, various other bills from Centennial convocation.
  - Two 8x10 portrait photos of some clergy members (bishop?).
  - Black & white snapshots of Grein Consecration, 22 May 1981 (97 count).

#### Publicity

- No # Publicity for the Ven. Frank Cohoon. 45 prints of Rt. Rev. Turner and Rev. Grein; 1 print of Ven. Frank Cohoon, 1980; 2 copies of a Frank Cohoon biography (1 page).
- 11-21 Biographical material, Bp. Turner photos. Copies of biographies, originals, and 2 printed photos of Turner.
- No # Turner House Kan. Cl--(?), Mar. 1966. Three portraits of Bp. Turner (two in robes, one in black with collar) and negatives.
- No # Bishop Turner 1970. 15 portrait photos (all the same)--8x10s & 5x7s.
- No # 1966. Eight prints (copies) and negatives of Turner--8x10s & 5x7s.
- No # Bp. Turner 1967. eleven 8x10 photographs, nine 5x7s (all the same photo), one negative.

- No # Bishop Allin, Presiding Bp J--(?). 10-11-1974. Two 8x10 prints (same).
- No # Black and White of Bishop Turner's Portrait (W--ington Portrait) 1975. One 8x10 print of a portrait.
- No # 1962 Photographs of Bp. Turner glossy. Five 5x7s (same).
- No # Turner. Two half-tone paper printing plates.
- No # Photos of, Bp. Turner, assorted. One half-tone paper printing plate, two prints of Bishops Bayne & Turner at Grace Cathedral (same), Bishop Turner sitting in church, Turner with Michael Ramsey (Arch. of Canterbury) and Edward M Turner (Bp. of Virgin Islands), two newspaper clippings, four Bishop Turner photos (when younger).
- No # 1964, small glossy prints. 12 5x7s (in vestments), negative for first 12.
- No # 1969 [unreadable]. Seven 5x7 photographs of Turner & one smaller size from same negative, negative.
- No # Bishop Hines Oct. 1967. Three 2x3 photographs.
- No # Photos of Bishop Turner, assorted. Ten 8x10s in four poses, six 5x7s in three poses, one 2x3 paper printing plate .
- No # Bishop Turner. Two 8x10 photographs (different), two 5x7 (same).
- No # Bishop Fenner. Two 8x10s: Jenner portrait and Fenner & Spencer.
- No # Bishop Turner photos 1962, 8x10. Four 8x10s, one 5x7

(all same portrait).

- No # Bp. Turner. One 8x10 (same as above).
- No # Bishop Turner--Diocesan Convention 1966, Turner, Davidson, Collingwood. One 8x10. Enclosed in a blank envelope: three envelopes of negatives, two Turner 5x7s, three half-tone reprints.
- No # Bishop Turner mats & photographs. Two very small halftone prints.
- No # Bishop Grein's Pectoral Cross and Ring. Color 5x7 of cross and ring, a photographer's bill.
- No # Photographs F. Grein 1980. Four 5x7 portraits.
- No # Bishop Turner Jan. 1981. One 5x7 portrait.
- No # 1964 Photos of Bp. Turner. Nine 8x10 portraits (same).
- No # Bishop Turner. One 8x10 portrait (in vestments), one of Turner & Fenner, 5x7 color.
- No # Capital-Journal Photograph, Bp. Turner. Two 8x10s, one proof sheet.

- 20-1 1949. Bishop Fenner's correspondence (personal & professional).
- 20-1 1946-1951. Bishop Fenner's correspondence (personal & professional).
- 20-1 1948. Bishop Fenner's correspondence (personal & professional), two telegrams.

20-1	1944.	Bishop	Fenner's	corresp	pondence	(personal	&
	profes	sional)	, "Christ	Church	Bulletin	ı" v.9:25,	1944,
	June 1	7.					

- 20-1 1943. Bp. Fenner's correspondence (personal & professional), two telegrams.
- 20-1 1942. Correspondence of Bp. Fenner.
- 20-1 1941. " " "
- 20-1 1940. " " " "
- 20-1 1938-1937. " " " "
- 20-1 1939. " " "
- No # RE: Bishop's illness. Personal correspondence.
- 20-2 Untitled. Correspondence, 1946-49.
- 20-2 " 1949-50.
- 20-3 " 1946-50.
- 20-4 " 1937-44.
- 20-4 Untitled. Correspondence 1947-1950, Fenner's commencement address to Southwestern Medical College, 1947 (seven copies), Southwestern Medical College Commencement exercise program, 1947 (two c.).
- 20-5 Untitled. Correspondence, 1938-1950.
- 20-6 Untitled. Correspondence regarding trips, 1951,52 (six pieces).
- 20-6 Untitled. Correspondence 1938-44, primarily concerning railroad passes, also dealing with car insurance, car mortgages and gas rationing.

- 20-6 Untitled. Correspondence, 1945-50; two telegrams.
- 20-7 Untitled. Correspondence, 1945-49.
- 20-7 Untitled. "Episcopal Pulpit, A National Quarterly" v.I no.3, July 1936, correspondence, 1938-39; articles by Bp. Fenner [most correspondence seems to deal with articles by Fenner].
- 20-7 Untitled. Correspondence dealing with revision in Bp. Fenner's book, 1951, (Rev. Postell Witsell & Bp. Fenner).
- 10-1 Church School Lenten Offerings, 1926-1928, Advent Offerings, 1938. Correspondence & financial statistics regarding the above.
- 10-1 Advent & Lenten Offerings, 1936-1938. Correspondence concerning the above.
- 11-25 Bethany Place Use of Wolfe Hall Grace Cathedral Rental Units, etc., 1937-1950. Correspondence, clippings, mortgage bonds for Vail College, eviction notice, Bethany costs & income, 1937&38, Bethany Board meeting agenda, 1929.
- 11-2 Requests for Baptismal and Confirmation Information, Transfers, etc., 1966. Correspondence research questions [mostly genealogical questions].
- 11-2 Requests for Baptismal and Confirmation Information, Transfers, etc., 1962-1965. Correspondence dealing mainly with genealogical research.
- 11-2 Requests for Baptismal Information, 1951-1962.
  Research correspondence including also confirmations and transfers, (with William H.Pratt).

- 11-2 Requests for Baptismal and Confirmation Information, Transfers, etc., 1943-1950. Correspondence.
- 11-20 Church Agency Corp., Church Fire Ins., Seaboard Surety Co., Blanket Fidelity Bond, etc. 1945-1958.

  Correspondence, paid insurance bills, various insurance statistics.
- 11-23 Central Trust Fund Co., Reports of Invested Funds--1951. Kansas Diocese Treas. Audit Report, Bishop Vail Foundation Report on condition of Funds.
- 11-23 Same title and contents as above, 1950.
- 11-23 Same title and contents as above, 1949.
- 11-23 Same title and contents as above, 1948.
- 11-23 Same title and contents as above, 1947, plus correspondence
- 11-23 Same title as above, 1946. Correspondence, Bishop Vail minutes, report on condition of Funds for Bishop Vail.
- 11-23 Central Trust Co., Reports of Invested Funds, 1945. Correspondence, Bishop Vail Reports on condition of Funds.
- 11-23 Same title as above, 1944. Minutes of investment committee, correspondence, Bishop Vail Foundation Report of Condition of Funds.
- 11-23 Same title as above, 1943. Kansas Diocese Treas. Audit Report, correspondence, Bishop Vail Foundation reports on Funds.
- 11-23 Same title as above, 1940. Bishop Vail Board of Trustees minutes, correspondence, Vail Foundation appraisal.

- 11-25 Bethany Grounds--Bishop's Houses, repairs, etc., 1956-1961. Correspondence, bills and receipts and warranties, newspaper clippings on demolition of Wolfe Hall, Endowment agreement from 1916 Sisters of Bethany.
- 11-25 Bethany Repairs, Moving Bishop's House, etc. Two photos, financial records, correspondence, a lease, 1928, 1929.
- 11-29 Misc. Financial Matters 1955-60 Secretary's check register, statements, etc.
- 17-14 Gen. Convention 1955. Correspondence, program, directory, general information, a bill, register of the House of Deputies, pamphlet: "What is the Convention?"
- 17-15 Gen. Convention 1961. Correspondence.
- National Council--Forward in Service Movement 1941-1942. Correspondence, telegram, "Forward Today" June 1941, minutes from Forward in Service Committee.
- Box 6
  9-1 (Nine files.) Correspondence about, from, and to St.
  John's Church in Abilene, KS.
  - 9-2 (Ten files.) Correspondence about, from, to Trinity Episcopal Parish in Arkansas City, KS.
  - 9-3 (Nine files.) Correspondence about, from, to Trinity Episcopal Parish in Atchison, KS.
  - 9-4 [(?) File is tabbed: "Augusta, St. Michael, 1937-1957." Guidebook indicates that 9-4 is for Augusta, Church of Atonement. However, the correspondence all concerns the sale of an Episcopal Church in Augusta to a Lutheran congregation in Augusta, KS.]

- 9-85 (Two files.) [Tab says "Augusta, St. Michael's." Contains correspondence with letterhead of three churches described as "missions" of the Episcopal Diocese of Kansas. One of the missions is St. Michael's in Augusta, KS.]
- No. # Furnishings of Defunct Churches. Lists and some correspondence concerning religious objects and other items that were retrieved from dissolved parishes.
- 9-5 (Three files.) Correspondence about, from, to St. Mark's church in Baxter Springs, Kansas.
- 9-6 (Three files.) Correspondence about, from, to St. Mark's in Blue Rapids, Kansas.
- 9-7 (Three files.) Correspondence about, from, to Ascension Church in Burlington, Kansas.
- 9-9 Correspondence--St. Matthew's Church in Cedar Vale, Kansas.
- 9-15 Correspondence--[Tab entitled "Cedar Vale," but guidebook says "Coffeyville, Sedan, Cedar Vale."]
  Correspondence concerning all three cities.
- 9-10 (Seven files.) Correspondence--Grace Episcopal Church in Chanute, Kansas.
- 9-12 Correspondence--St. Paul's Church, Chetopa, Kansas. [Note on tab: "Closed 1965."]

# Box 7-A 9-13 "Clay Center." St. Paul's. Contains copies of correspondence from Bishop Turner to various pastors at St. Paul's Church, list of clergy who served at the church, two books (one, a history of the parish, the

other documenting a Clay Center tornado in 1973--a Topeka newspaper clipping of the disaster included).

- 9-13 "Hoadley Affair." Correspondence.
- 9-13 (Five files.) Clay Center (St. Paul's). General correspondence and lists of confirmants--1951-1960, 1941-1950, 1940-1942, 1936-1939, 1928-1935, 1923-1927.
- No # "Coffeyville, St. Paul's." Correspondence, 1960-1974.
- 9-14 "1952-1959." Correspondence and confirmation lists from St. Paul's in Coffeyville.
- 9-14 "1946-1951." Correspondence and confirmation lists from St. Paul's in Coffeyville.
- No # "Columbus, St. Stephen's." Correspondence, 1958-1964.
- 9-66 Correspondence and Confirmation lists from St. Stephen's church in Columbus, 1949-1954.
- 9-74 "Council Grove, St. Barnabas." One letter from Bp. Fenner to Rev. Terrill.
- 9-74 Correspondence--St. Luke's (Wamego), St. John's (Abilene), St. Barnabas (Council Grove), 1959-1964.
  Pamphlet--"Welcome to Council Grove, Kansas, Birthplace of the Santa Fe Trail."
- No # "Derby, St. Andrews." Correspondence, Organizational Guide, clippings, a litany, newsletter; "Triune", 1959-1978.
- No # "Edwardsville, St. Martin's." Correspondence, financial report, pamphlet (religious), 1955-1971.
- 9-69 "1952-1954 inclusive." Correspondence and Confirmation lists from St. Martin-in-the-Fields, Edwardsville.

- No # "El Dorado, Trinity." Clippings, correspondence, pamphlets (about Trinity Church), 1959-1972.
- 9-16 "1923-1928." Trinity Church correspondence, treasurer's report, 1924-1928.
- 9-16 "1934-1937." Correspondence, budget, Confirmation lists of Trinity Church.
- 9-16 "1938-1941." Trinity Church correspondence.
- 9-16 "1929-1939." Correspondence, rector's report, priest's report, Trinity Church.
- 9-16 "1946-1950." Trinity correspondence, general report, list of parishioners to receive "Kansas Churchman."
- 9-16 "1951-1958." Trinity correspondence, pamphlets concerning Trinity Church, Confirmation lists, one photographic negative.
- No # "Emporia, St. Andrew's." Correspondence, one photo, one front page of newspaper, Minutes of the Vestry, pamphlet concerning St. Andrew's), 1960-1974.
- 9-18 "1951-1959." St. Andrew's Church correspondence, Confirmation lists, by-laws of St. Andrew's, treasurer's report, bills to be paid by rector (and not parish).
- 9-18 "1944-1950." St. Andrew's Church correspondence, Confirmation lists, by-laws.
- 9-19 "Eureka, St. Mark's 1924-1958, 1963." Service Register, Parochial Reports, correspondence, fire insurance policy.

- No # "Fredonia, Church of the Good Shepherd." Correspondence, one bulletin, "The Beam"--a Presbyterian parish newsletter, 1940-1975.
- No # "Ft. Riley, Post Chapel." Correspondence, 1960-1969.
- 9-20 "Much Personal Correspondence, 1924-1932, 1933-1951, Bishop Wise." Record of Baptisms at Ft. Riley, correspondence--varied.
- No # "Ft. Scott, St. Andrew's." Correspondence, 1964-1974.
- 9-21 "1927-1929." St. Andrew's at Fort Scott correspondence, bulletins.
- 9-21 "1930-1932." Correspondence, "An Office for the Burial of the Dead," "St. Andrew's Confirmation Course of Preparation."
- 9-21 "1923-1926" St. Andrew's at Fort Scott correspondence, bulletins.
- 9-21 "1933-1937." St. Andrew's at Fort Scott Confirmation lists, correspondence, bulletins.
- 9-21 "1938-1942." St. Andrew's at Fort Scott correspondence, bulletins.
- 9-21 "1942-1950." St. Andrew's, Fort Scott correspondence.
- 9-21 "1951-1959." " " "
- 9-21 "1960-1963." " "
- No # "Galena, St. Mary's." Correspondence, 1963-1975.
- 9-22 "1924-1932." St. Mary's, Galena correspondence--mostly about financial matters.

- 9-22 "1937-1960." St. Mary's Church, Galena-correspondence, Confirmation lists, membership list.
- 9-71 "Garnett." Correspondence concerning the beginning of a mission in Garnett, 1957-1958.
- 9-23 "Girard, St. John's, 1933-1959." Correspondence.
- 9-23 "1923-1932." St. John's, Girard correspondence and Confirmation lists.
- 9-23 "1960." St. John's, Girard. Correspondence 1960-1969, 1977.
- 9-24 "Herington, St. James the Less 1960-" Confirmation lists, Confirmation certificates (already filled out), correspondence, letters of transfer, 1960-1979.
- 9-24 "Henry B. Moore, correspondence" Correspondence, newspaper clippings, two photo portraits.

- 9-24 Correspondence concerning Episcopalian activity in Herrington, Kansas, 1923-1933. (No church name given.)
- 9-25 (Four files.) Correspondence and financial records of St. John's Church in Hiawatha, Kansas.
- 9-26 (Three files.) Correspondence of St. Thomas Church in Holton, Kansas and Grace Episcopal Church in Wetmore, Kansas.
- 9-27 (Seven files.) Correspondence of the Church of the Epiphany in Independence, Kansas.
- 9-28 (Four files.) Correspondence of St. Timothy's Church, Iola, Kansas.
- 9-29 Correspondence of Trinity Parish in Irving, Kansas.

- 9-30 (Four files.) Correspondence of the Church of the Covenant, Episcopal in Junction City, Kansas.
- 1-33 Formal announcements of Restoration to the Priesthood.
- 1-33a Requests for Restoration (1964-1981).
- 1-18 Notices of Deposition, Renunciations, Suspensions from other Dioceses.
- No # Consents to Resignation of Bishops.
- 1-1 Election of Bishops/Consents and Notices. 1975-4/18/81.
- 2-28 (Two files.) Letters of Dimissory Issued, 1962-1979.
- 9-31 (Ten files.) Correspondence of the Ascension Parish in Kansas City, Kansas.
- 9-32 (Nine files.) Correspondence and bulletin of St. Paul's Episcopal Church. (One file contains only another file with information about the Mission of the Holy Cross in Kansas City, Kansas.)

- 9-32 (Six files.) Correspondence and old parish bulletins from St. Paul's Episcopal Church in Kansas City, Kansas.
- 9-33 (Eight files.) Correspondence, directories of members from Trinity Episcopal Church in Lawrence. One file devoted entirely to correspondence between Mrs. Oliver of Lawrence and Bishop Wise.
- 9-34 Correspondence--Canterbury House at the KU campus in Lawrence.

- 9-35 (Six files.) Correspondence--the chapel at Fort Leavenworth in Leavenworth, Kansas.
- 9-35a Correspondence--the ministry in the disciplinary barracks at Ft. Leavenworth.
- 9-36 (Four files.) Correspondence--(including a few church bulletins and records)--St. Paul's Episcopal Church in Leavenworth, Kansas.
- 9-37 Correspondence--Guide book and tab indicate St. Philly's Church in Leavenworth, Kansas, however, all of the letterhead is from St. Paul's Church in Leavenworth. (See 9-36.)
- 9-39 (Eleven files.) Correspondence--St. Paul's Church in Manhattan, Kansas.
- 9-39 Correspondence--including some bulletins of the Episcopal Ministry at Kansas State University in Manhattan, Kansas.

Box 17		
9-0	1982.	Confirmations.
9-0	1981.	11
9-0	1980.	11
9-0	1979.	11
9-0	1978.	11
9-0	1977.	11
9-0	1976.	11
9-0	1975.	11
9-0	1974.	11
9-0	1973.	11
9-0	1972.	11
9-0	1971.	11
9-0	1970.	II
9-0	1969.	11
9-0	1968.	11

Episcopal Diocese of Kansas. Records.

RH MS 449

9-0	1967.	п			
9-0	1966.	11			
9-0	1965.	11	-Parishes	and	Missions.
_	1964.	11			
9-0	1963.	11			
9-0	1962.	11			
9-0	1961.	11			
9-0	1960.	11			
9-0	1959.	11			
9-0	1958.	11			
9-0	1957.	11			
9-0	1956.	11			
9-0	1955.	11			
9-0-	Corregnon	dendeon	a latter		

- 9-0a Correspondence--one letter.
  - 1983 Licenses to Administer the Chalice.
  - 1982 Licenses to Administer the Chalice.
  - 1981 License to Administer the Chalice.
  - "Miscellaneous." Box of 5x7 cards dealing with a great variety of subjects in the diocese, e.g., deaf mutes, colored work, western Kansas, Indians, cattle trails, Immigrants, etc.

# Box 18 2-65 No title. Contains copies of forms used in processing requests for re-marriage by divorced persons.

- 2-66 "British Mission Aid." Correspondence concerning fund raising activities for the mission.
- 2-67 No title. Copies of questions, answers and correspondence concerning the Bishop's Test.
- No # "List of Scattered Communicants from Rural Worker(?)."

- 2-68 (Four files.) "Laymen's Conference" Correspondence and publications concerning lay promotional activities in the Church.
- 2-69 No title. Lists: "Assessments and Quotas" for each church in the Kansas Diocese.
- 2-70 (Three files.) No title. Correspondence and publication of the Youth Commission.
- 2-71 No title. Correspondence of the Interdenominational Bureau of Architecture.
- 2-72 No title. Correspondence concerning church investments and purchases of land.
- 2-73 No title. Correspondence from priests to Bishop concerning ordination as deacon and priests.
- 2-74 Guidebook title: "Industrial Defense Areas." Copies of correspondence concerning fund-raising to ministers to the people in defense plants during WWII.
- 2-75 "Army and Navy Commission Fund." Correspondence and ledger sheets concerning contributions to fund, 1940s.
- 2-76 No title. Correspondence and forms from the U.S. Office of Price Administration concerning rationing ca.WWII.
- 2-78 "Fenner Club." Contains two pieces of correspondence: one informs Bishop Fenner a youth group in Wichita named their club for him; the second is the Bishop's thank you response to the club.
- 2-79 No title. Ledger sheets and correspondence about the "Church Extension Fund."

- 2-80 "Christmas Box Offering." Correspondence concerning the collection.
- 2-81 "Sister Gretchen Knightlinger(?)" Correspondence concerning this woman's work in Kansas for the "Church Army in U.S.A."
- 2-82 No title. Correspondence and publication concerning various laymen's organizations.
- 2-83 Same as 2-82.
- 2-84 "Blue Cross." Information and correspondence on the Church's Blue Cross Plan.
- 2-88 "Rule of Life." Three copies of the Rule--a list of religious responsibilities for diocesan clergy.
- 2-89 "Intercession List--Pastors & Congregation." Copies of the list.
- 2-91 "Holy Orders--Regulations affecting persons." Includes this list and a list of items on becoming a postulant.
- 2-92 "'Christian Science' withdrawal letter." Contains a request from a former Episcopalian to withdrawal from the church to become a Christian Scientist. Also, contains a form letter response to the request.
- 2-95 "Syllabus of Clergy Conference on Evangelism."
  Correspondence and bulletins from the national church
  on evangelism.
- 2-97 "Mission Status Defined." One letter from Bishop Fenner concerning the status of their church.
- 2-98 "Flood Relief--1951." Letters from people who contributed to the relief fund for the 1951 flood.

- 2-108 No title. Letters between Bishop Turner and a priest in Winfield about several parishioners.
- 5-2 "Kansas Avenue Property 525 1/2." Correspondence, documents, etc., for tax statements for this property.
- 5-5 "Trustees of Church Property A.B.C.D.E."

  Correspondence and notes from the 1910s and 1920s

  (dates).
- 5-10 (Five files.) "Oaths of Trustees." Correspondence concerning donation to Bethany College.
  - File # 1.) "Mary E. Gilman Estate."
    - 2.) "Sheldon, Harriet Handy--Estate, Murals in Grace Cathedral, etc."
    - 3.) "Legacy of Johnathan Thomas to Bethany College."
    - 4.) "Will of Felix R. Brunot--legacy to Bethany College."
    - 5.) "Estate of Susan M. Watson."
- 5-11 "Board of Education A." Contains correspondence mostly concerning acquisition of some property of Bethany College for the use of the Topeka Public Schools.
- 5-25 Untitled. Contains Dennison Property Tax Notices and tax bills for property in Osborne and Chautaqua Counties.
- 6-4 (Five files.) "Church Service League." Correspondence and financial statements concerning this laymen's organization.
- 6-5 (Three files.) "Diocesan Board of Mission A.B.C.D.E.F." Correspondence and bulletin concerning church missionary work.

- 6-6 "General Church Program A.B.C.D.E." Financial statements, description of church activities and correspondence.
- 6-8 "Convention Fund A.B.C." CPA statements and correspondence concerning fund.
- 6-11 "Deaneries[?], General A.B." Correspondence between several bishops and clergymen--much of it lightly personal.
- 6-12 "Deaney Meetings, Northwest." Correspondence.
- 6-13 "Deaney Meetings, Northeast." Correspondence.
- 6-14 "Deaney Meetings, Southwest." Correspondence.
- 6-15 "Deaney Meetings, Southeast." Correspondence.
- 6-16 "Girls' Friendly Society." Corresp. & bulletins.
- 6-17 (Five files.) "Women's Auxiliary." Correspondence, minutes of meetings, bulletins, etc. of group.
- 1-44 Empty.
- 6-47 Empty.
- 2-102 Empty.
- 19-94 "Wellington, St. Paul's." Legal documents, correspondence, notices, and deeds concerning property owned by the church in Wellington.
- 19-106 "Fredonia." Correspondence, insurance papers, deeds, etc. concerning the purchase and ownership of property in Fredonia.
- No # "Wichita, Mt. Zion Church of God in Christ." Documents and correspondence concerning the sale of property to this church.
- No # "Wichita, Canterbury." Documents and correspondence

concerning purchase of property in Wichita.

No # "Johnson County--9905 Quivira Road." Documents, correspondence, deeds, tax receipts, etc. for the land.

D 10										
$\frac{\text{Box } 19}{6-17}$	Eniganal Chunghyomon	in Vangag	1050 6	2						
6-17 6-17	Episcopal Churchwomen in Kansas, 1958-62.									
	Women's Auxiliary Correspondence, 1952-54. Washington Cathedral.									
6-17	_		1051							
6-17	Women's Auxiliary Corr	respondence,								
6-17			1949.							
6-17			1950.							
6-17	" "	"	1948.							
6-17			1947.							
6-17	Women's Auxiliary Corr	responaence, "		4.4						
6-17	" "	"	1943-		1001 1005					
6-17	" "	"	Mrs. G	arney	1921-1937.					
6-17	" "	"	"	"	1938-1939.					
6-17	" "	"	"	"	1940.					
6-17	" "	"	"	"	1941-1942.					
6-18	Church Periodical ClubCorrespondence, Pamphlets, 1921-1934.									
6-18	Women's Auxiliary Correspondence on Church Periodical Club, 1933-1950.									
6-19	Daughters of the King Correspondence, 1940-1954.									
6-21	Forward Movement, 1935	5-1942								
6-21	Forward in Service Magazines, Packets of Publications,									
	1943-1945.	,,			,					
6-21	"Forward Today." 1939	0-1942.								
6-22	Deanery Meeting Correspondence, 1938-40.									
6-23	Youth Conference College of Emporia, 1941, June 1-6; 1942, May 31-June 5.									
6-23	Youth Conference, Washburn Univ., June 16-21, 1940.									
6-23	Youth Conference, Washburn Univ., June 18-23, 1939.									
6-23	Youth Conference Correspondence, 1942,43.									
5 25	TOUGHT CONTECTION COLL	or or acrice,		<b>.</b>						

6-24 Committee correspondence, 1939. 6-26 Department of Christian Education, 1939-1943. 6-25 Correspondence, General. 6-26 "Transfer" Department of Christian Education. 6-26 Department of Christian Education Correspondence. 6-27 Correspondence, Department of Promotion. 6-28 Correspondence, 1939-40. 6-29 Transfer 1954-1959, Universities and Episcopal Church. 6-29 College Work--Synod, 1917-1931. Executive Council, 1939-1942. 6-30 6-36 The Educational Reporter, 1939-43. 6-30 Executive Council, 1942-1945. A few papers dealing with funds. 6 - 316 - 32Executive Council, 1945-1949. 6-33 Birthday Thank Offering, 1936-1950. 6-34 Bishop Wise Memorial Fund Correspondence, 1939-1949. 6-35 Two receipts. 6-37 Correspondence with Missions & Rural Projects concerning fund raising. 6-39 Missionary Speakers. 6 - 40Laymen's Association, 1949-1953. 6-40 Laymen's Training Program. 6-40 Key Laymen.

- 6-40 Key Laymen.
- 6-41 Pledges to Wise Memorial Towers.
- 6-42 Minutes of Canterbury Club Convention.
- 7-1 St. John's Military Academy & miscellanea relating to Salina.
- 7-3 Seabury-Western Theological Seminary.
- 7-5 Synod, 1929, 1930, 1933.
- 7-4 The General Theological Seminary.
- 7-17 Federal Council of the Churches.
- 7-22 American Bible Society.

- 1-0a "Anglican Cycle of Prayer, 1962-1965."
  - a) postcards and announcements.
  - b) a few pieces of correspondence.
  - c) copies of the <u>Anglican Diocesan Information</u> Digest (from London, England.)
- 1-1 (Five files.) Election of Bishops. Contains correspondence, "official" documents consenting to the elections of or announcing the election of certain bishops.
- 1-3 (Six files.) "House of Bishops." Correspondence between bishops.
- 1-4 Report of the Joint Commission on the World Conference on Faith and Order to the General Convention. (1940 in Kansas City, Missouri.)
- 1-5 (Two files.) "Seventh Province" Correspondence from churches in the lower midwest and southwest.

- 1-6 (Two files.) Annual Report--National Council.
- 1-8 (Three files.) (1st file 1938-44, 2nd file 1945-54, 3rd file 1955-58.) Contains program for the dedication of the Episcopal Church Center in New York, correspondence of activities for raising funds for buildings--some fund reports.
- 1-9 "National Council Meetings & Minutes." Contains two sets of notes from May, 1960.
- 1-10 (Two files.) National Council General Correspondence."

  Copies of various correspondence between the Kansas

  Diocese and the National Council.
- 1-10a "Financing Episcopal Church Center--New York."

  Contains some correspondence between Kansas Diocese and the Bishop of Indianapolis (Chairman of the House of Bishops Committee) concerning funding for the Episcopal Church Center.
- 1-11 (Three files.) "National Council Dept. of Church Extension Missions." Contains article about population growth and shifts and much correspondence about funding.
- 1-12 (Four files.) "National Council Rural Work." Memos and other correspondence concerning rural activities of the national Church and some of Western Missouri and Kansas.
- 1-13 (Three files.) "National Council Departments of Religious Education." Mostly correspondence concerning the education activities of the church.
- 7-24 (Five files.) "Brotherhood of Saint Andrew."
  Brochures and correspondence about the Brotherhood .
- 7-40 "Report of the committee on Christian Research to the one hundred seventh annual convention of the diocese of Michigan."

- 7-41 Tri-State Survey Committee News and correspondence.
- 7-42 Correspondence concerning the Committee to Defend America by Aiding the Allies. Includes a brochure, "Objectives of the Committee..." by William Allen White, July, 1940.
- 7-43 (Two files.) "St. Francis Boy's Homes." The first file contains financial reports from the homes. The second file contains correspondence and other information about the homes.
- 7-44 Information about Christ's Hospital Nursing School. Includes minutes of council meetings from the 1940's.
- 7-45 Correspondence in 1949 concerning an ecumenical service at the Danforth Chapel at the University of Kansas.
- 7-46 Correspondence concerning church activities for the displaced and refugees.
- 7-47 Correspondence on the Federated Church (a cooperative effort of several Protestant denominations.)

- 1-14 (Two files.) No title. Correspondence between Bishop Fenner and the National Council around late 1940s and early 1950s.
- 1-15 (Five files.) "Financial Materials." Dates 1930s-1950s. Financial statements from National Church and some correspondence.
- 1-16 (Two files.) "Christian Social Relations."

  Correspondence between the National CSR office and Bishop Fenner.
- 1-17 No title. Correspondence between diocese and National Church concerning "Negroes."

- 449
- 1-18 (Two files.) No title. All notices of deposition and renunciation. (Ministers leaving or being forced to leave the ministry.)
- 1-19 No title. Correspondence with National Church concerning missionary work.
- 1-20 (Two files.) No title. Correspondence on changes in the church rules on marriage.
- 1-21 No title. Correspondence between various dioceses concerning lay groups in the church.
- 1-22 (Two files.) No title. Correspondence and financial statements concerning missions, 1946-1951.
- 1-23 Evangelism. Correspondence and publications concerning evangelical activities in the church.
- 1-24 No title. Correspondence concerning church conventions in the 1940s.
- 1-25 (Two files.) No title. Correspondence from the 1950s concerning delegate to the Anglican Diocese.
- 1-26 Letters from various groups and parishes that accompanied their contributions to the China Relief Fund (1938-40).
- 1-27 (Two files.) Correspondence concerning contributions to the National Commission on College Work (1950s).
- 1-28 (Six files.) Correspondence (late 1940s) concerning "inter-communion" and a proposal for the merger of the Protestant Episcopal Church in America and the Presbyterian Church.
- 1-29 Contains letters of resignation from various clergy with cover letters from their presiding bishops officially announcing the resignations.
- 1-30 (Two files.) Correspondence and clippings concerning

church insurance.

- 1-31 Brochures on retirement for lay employees of the church.
- 1-32 Correspondence from and about the Women's Auxiliary to the National Council.
- 1-33 (Two files.) Notices of Restoration to the Ministry of Priesthood from all over the country.
- 1-34 Correspondence concerning the National Council Survey.
- 1-35 Correspondence about the "Missionary Shortage Fund."
- 1-36 (Two files.) Correspondence and Ephemeral materials on missionary financing--in particular, the "Good Friday Offering." (1939-1950)
- 1-37 National Council on Strategy and Policy.
- 1-38 Brochure and correspondence on Holy Orders.
- 1-39 Correspondence from the Office of the Presiding Bishop, 1943-1951.
- 1-40 Correspondence concerning <u>FORTH</u>, the official national monthly magazine of the Episcopal Church.
- 1-41 Correspondence & brochures--Church Peace Union.
- 1-42 Correspondence and financial receipts from the Domestic and foreign Missionary Society.
- 1-43 Copies of the <u>Diocesan Chronicle</u>, a news publication of the Missionary District of the Philippine Islands.
  (1941)
- 1-45 Copies of the publication, Epics, published by the

National Council; Protestant Episcopal Church.

- 1-46 1940s Correspondence about publications produced by the National Church contained in the National Council Library in N.Y.C.
- 1-48 "Every Member Caravan" (1941-1953)--publications from all over the country dealing with tithing and other fund raising activities.
- 1-49 (Four files.) (Period: 1940-1958) Corresp. concerning various funds for the Armed Forces.
- 1-50 (1940s) Correspondence about church debt.
- 1-51 (1940s) [ Title in Guidebook: "Forward in Service.] Contains various bulletins and publications.
- 1-52 (1941-1949) Correspondence and publications from the National Church Commission.

- 1-52 Youth Commission, 1941,1942.
- 1-53 Joint Commission on Holy Matrimony, 1940, 1941, 1943.
- 1-54 Pamphlet. "Report of the Joint Commission on Marriage and Divorce to the General Convention, 1940."
- 1-56 Correspondence concerning the definition of "communicant in good standing."
- 1-57 Correspondence and literature concerning investments and safeguarding investments.
- 1-58 Corresp. on Joint Commission on Approaches to Unity.
- 1-59 The National Council Library--Bibliographies of Recent Additions, 1943, 1945.
- 1-60 Correspondence concerning American Indians, 1943, 1945.

- 1-61 Correspondence and rules concerning Deaconesses, 1944, 1947, 1949, and 1951.
- 1-62 Single letter from Bishop Fenner to Bishop Davis listing Joint Commission on Holy Matrimony members, 1944.
- 1-63 Report to the General convention of 1946.
- 1-64 Rural Workers Fellowship, 1944-1947.
- 1-65 Correspondence with Sweetwater, Texas, 1945.
- 1-66 The Reconstruction and Advance Fund, 1945-1947.
- 1-67 Dumbarton Oaks Proposals, 1945.
- 1-68 One letter--National Council to Bishop Fenner re. creation of Office of Church Vocations.
- 1-69 Presiding Bishop's Fund for World Relief, 1947-1949.
- 1-70 "The Episcopal Hour" (radio show), 1947-1951.
- 1-71 "Where Do We Stand?" Opinion Polls and Reports by Diocese of Kansas, 1948.
- 1-73 General Convention of U.S. Episcopal Church Confirmation Liturgy.
- 1-74 Correspondence and sermon concerning consecration of Albert Swift as Bishop of Puerto Rico, 1951.
  - 1-74 Consecration of Albert Swift.
  - 1-75 Report of the Committee of Nine by Angus Dun, 1949.
  - 1-76 Correspondence concerning church loans, 1951,1952, 1955.
- 1-77 Publisher's promotion of Bishop Whittemore's book,

1955.

- 1-78 Church Planning and Building booklets.
- 1-79 Lambeth Conference, 1958.
- 1-79a Memorandum on Papers of Archbishop Land[?], 1963.
- 1-80 "Church Commissioners for England," 1956/57.
- 1-81 HOPE--Health Opportunities for People Everywhere, 1960.
- 1-82 Suspension from the Ministry, one notice of suspension.
- 2-2 Recommendations of priests and postulants, 1953-1959.
- 2-2 Priest employment correspondence, 1946-1950.
- 2-2 " " 1960-1962.
- 2-2 " " 1943-1944
- 2-1 Diocesan Liturgical Commission, 1964-1977.
- 2-3 Board of Examining Chaplains, 1960-1965.
- No # Wolsey Hall--Course of Study for Candidates for Holy Orders--older man.
- 2-4 Correspondence with the Diocese, clergy and friends, 1954, 1955.
- 2-4 Correspondence with the Diocese, clergy, and friends, 1951-1953.
- Correspondence with the Diocese, clergy, and friends, 1941, 1942, 1946-1950.
- 2-8 Correspondence, Bishop Wise, 1928-1936. Correspondence, Bishop Fenner, 1942, 1945, 1946.

- 2-10 Colored Work, Bishop Demby[?], 1931-1939.
- 2-10 Vouchers for Vail Colored Fund.
- 2-14 Bishop Fenner/The Living Church Correspondence, 1948-1954.
- 2-14 Same as above, 1942-1947.
- 2-15 Bishops Fenner and Wise/"The Witness" correspondence, 1939-1944.
- 2-16 Bishop Fenner/Church of Deaf, Inc. Correspondence (one letter), 1940.
- 2-16 First Church of the Deaf, Inc., 1934,1936.
- 2-17 Bishop's Purse, 1937-1940.
- 2-28 Clergy Transferred In/Out, 1909-1922.
- 2-28 " " 1939-1955.
- 2-18 Clergy Conference Correspondence, 1947-1954.
- 2-29 Clergy Transferred, 1956-1961.
- 2-29 Letters Dimissory, 1910-1936.
- 2-29 Letters Dimissory, 1939-1955.
- 2-32T Form letter to Vestries on the problem of calling a Rector.
- 2-33 Bishop Wise regrets for engagements he cannot make due to illness (three letters).
- 2-34T Schedules and Convention Information, 1958-1960.
- 2-34T Clergy and Lay form letters from the Bishops, 1955-1958.
- 2-34 Teaching Mission, 1961, transferred from 2-21(a).
- 2-34 Clergy form letters from Bishop Fenner, 1947-1954.

- 2-35 Federation of Episcopal Young People, 1941-1949.
- 2-37 Emergency Fund Whitsunday[?], 1932.
- 2-38 Clergy Conference, 1941-1944.
- 2-39 Bishop Vail Foundation receipts and documentation of expenditures, 1938.
- 2-42 Correspondence with Haskell Girls' Advisor (Margaret Pearson Speechman), 1933-1946.
- 2-43 "Episcopal Church news" correspondence, 1951-1956.
- 2-44 Bishop Demby Correspondence, 1938. Mention thereof--1971.
- 2-45 Episcopal Lay Conference, 1933-41, 1954.
- 2-45 Episcopal Clergy Retreat, 1942-1950.
- 2-50 Church Extension Fund, 1938, 1945-1947.
- 2-50 " " 1947-1949.
- 2-51 Correspondence to Dr. Harry Horn requesting him to head a fund raising committee, 1937.
- 2-52 Lenten Study for Diocese, 1938, 1939.
- 2-53 Lenten Reviews, 1938.
- 2-54 Notices of Deposition, 1939, 1951-1960.
- 2-55 Isolated church members in Kansas, 1939-1949.

2-55 (Four files.) "Isolated Communicants." Correspondence to, from and about the rural church workers. 1929-30 file has pictures of Helen Herr, a "Rural Worker" and children she worked with. File labeled "Mrs. Painter"-Has photo of her.

- 2-56 "Constitutions and Canons." Correspondence.
- 2-57 No entry in indexes for this number. Correspondence and financial records for group called "Builders for Christ."
  - 2-58 (Three files.) "Marriage, Annulment of."

    Correspondence concerning approvals and rejections of member appeals for annulment.
- 2-59 "A Digest of the Canon on Holy Orders." Contains two typed forms of four pages each outlining the basic responsibilities of an applicant for the priesthood.
  - 2-60 "Confirmation, doctrine and usages." Three letters.
  - 2-61 No title. Correspondence between diocese and a CPA firm which did the annual audit of the church accounts.
  - 2-62 (21 files.) "Divorce, Application for Admission to Communion or Confirmation." Some files include requests and approvals of many persons in one file-others have individual file folder for one review.
  - 2-63 No title. Contains some letters between the U.S. Attorney and the Bishop--wherein the Attorney is providing some legal questionnaire to the Bishop.
  - 2-64 "Divorces:Consent given to remarry." Contains requests from parish priests for approval of remarriage by divorced members of the church-most contain copies of the divorce decrees and other personal testimony.

# Box 30 Volume Women's Auxiliary Minutes from St. Simon's, 1923-26.

- " Women's Guild Minutes, 1921-1923.
- " Secretary's Notebook of the Federation of Episcopal

Young People of the Diocese of Kansas: Federation of Episcopal Youth (1931-1941), Young Churchman Youth Commission (1941-1942).

Volume Minutes, Corresp. of Woman's Auxiliary, 1952-1958.

Folder "The Key" Episcopal Young Churchmen publication, 1963.

Volume St. Simon's Guild Minutes & Finances, 1917-1918.

- " St. Simon's Guild Minutes & Finances, 1928-1930.
- " St. Simon's Women's Auxiliary, 1920-1922.
- " St. Simon's Guild, 1932-1934.
- " St. Simon's-St. Pancras Guild Minutes & Finances, 1890-1892.
- " St. Simon's Lenten Circle Minutes & Finances, 1924-26, 1929-30.
- " Directory of Women's Guild, Records of Epiphany parties of Grace Cathedral.
- Pamphlet "Handbook of the Episcopal Churchwoman, Diocese of Kansas" 1966-1972. Six issues.
  - "Roster of Resources Parishes and Missions, Episcopal Churchwomen of Kansas." 1981.
- Volume Diocesan Woman's Auxiliary Roll Call, Conventions, 1932-1937.
  - " Journal of Diocesan Secretary-Treasurer, Woman's Auxiliary, 1895-1903.
  - " Woman's Auxiliary Roll Call Records, 1896-1927, 1931.
  - " Woman's Auxiliary Convention Minutes May 1884 to Feb.

1922.

- Journal of the Secretary-Treasurer, Woman's Auxiliary, Diocese of Kansas, May 26, 1904-May 1911.
- " Reports of Kansas Woman's Auxiliary, Sept. 1895-Sept. 1901.
- " Financial Records of the Woman's Auxiliary of Kansas, 19245, 1925, 1926.
- " Woman's Auxiliary--Reports of Executive Board, 1901-1916.
- " Grace Church, Washington, Woman's Auxiliary, 1933.
- " Grace Church, Washington, Woman's Auxiliary, 1913-1930 (with correspondence and receipts).
- " St. Simon's Guild Minutes & Finances, 1909-1913.
- " St. Simon's Guild Minutes & Finances, 1905-1907.
- " St. Simon's Lenten Circle Minutes & Finances, 1920-22.
- " St. Simon's Lenten Circle Minutes & Finances, 1931-34.
- Diocesan Woman's Auxiliary Convention Roll Call, 1923, 1927, 1931.
- " Emmanuel, Olathe--Woman's Guild Minutes, 1903-1913.

Volume St. Simon's St. Mary's Club, 1915-1921.

File Daughters of the King, Bishop's Chapter, Correspondence, Membership Lists, etc., 1927-1933. 195 items.

#### Box 31

Volumes Minute Book of Bethany (Vail) College, April 1926-Dec. 1930.

- " Names of Alumni and Former Students--College of the Sisters of Bethany, 1924.
- Administrative Office--Bethany College Accounts, 1926-1934.
- " Grade Book, Sisters of Bethany, school years 1912-1919.
- " Bethany College Grades, 1966, presented by Mildred Baldwin ('77) Brooke (Mrs. Francis Key Brooke).

# Photographs

Two--Bethany College Performances.

Two--Bishop Millspaugh with Clergy at Diocesan Convention.

Volumes Bethany College Scrapbook, class of 1889.

- " Faculty Minutes from Sept. 9th, 1867.
- College of the Sisters of Bethany--Grades of Students, 1920-1928.
- Bethany College Scrapbook, 1887-1902, by Annie J. Hooley.
- " Financial Statement, College of the Sisters of Bethany, Dec. 31, 1910-Oct. 6, 1916.
- " Letters, Board of Trustees, Bethany College, 1911-1916.

Folder Clippings--folder containing newspapers and correspondence.

Volume Names of Alumnae and Former Students, Bethany College, 1900, 1919.

" School Grade Book (Bethany), 1919-1920.

Bethany College Scrap Book, Commencement Programs, Musical Programs, etc., 1876-1907.

Box 32									
Volumes	Sisters	of	Bethany	Grade	Records,	years	1903-1907.		
II	11	II	11	11	II	11	1901-1902.		
11	11	II	11	11	11	11	1900-1901.		
11	11	II	11	11	11	11	1898-1899.		
II .	II .	II	11	11	II .	11	1899-1900.		
11	II .	II .	"	11	II .	11	1896-1897.		
11	II.	II	"	11	11	11	1895-1896.		
11	II.	II	"	11	11	11	1897-1898.		
11	II .	II	"	11	11	11	1894-1895.		
11	II .	II	"	11	11	11	1893-1894.		
11	II .	II	"	11	11	11	1892-1893.		
II	II	II	11	11	II	"	1891-1892.		
11	College	of	Bethany	Tuitio	on Account	ts of I	Pupils, 1927.		
П	The Canonical Church Register for Missions, Bethany Chapel, 1917-1922.								
п	Bethany College, Record of Grades, 1908, 1909, 1910, 1911.								
п	Names of Alumnae and Former Students (no date).								
11	Names of Students at Bethany College, 1902-1918.								

- " Names of Alumnae and Former Students (no date).
- " Prospectus of the College of the Sisters of Bethany for the Academic Year, 1890-1891.
- " The Ivy Leaf, 1911 (Annual).
  " " 1913 "
  " " 1915 "

- Folder Kellam Papers from Mrs. John W. Murphy, Tucson, AZ, 1968. (Includes Ivy Leaf, 1927; Kellam diploma, 1875; photos, souvenir booklets.)
  - " Financial statements & correspondence concerning Bethany, 1922-1926, 1899, 1919, 1930, 1935.
- Volume College of the Sisters of Bethany. Advertisements clipped from numerous newspapers and glued in a composition book.

Volumes St. Simon's Sunday School Roll & Financial Record, 1914-1920.

- " Church Service Record, 1912-1919.
- " Church School Record, 1919-1926.
- " Church Service Record, 1922-1924.
- " Church Service Record (cont.), 1919-1921.
- " Grace Church School, Washington, Kan., Attendance, 1912-1931.
- " Constitution and Minutes of East Topeka Church Society, Dec. 8, 1887-May 6, 1891.
- Woman's Auxiliary Parish Organizations, 1933-1938.
- " Sunday School, 1904-1909. (St. Simon's)
- " Register of Church Services, St. Simon's Church, 1925-1959.
- " Financial, 1902.
- The Vestrymen of St. Simon's Church, Minutes, 1932-1948.

- " Epiphany.
- " Bishop's Committee of St. Simon Episcopal Church, 1964-1961.

#### Volume

Register of Church Services in Chapel of Holy Cross, 1967-1972.

- " Minutes of the Vestrymen of St. Simon's, 1906-1935.
- " The Record Book of Saint Peter's Church, Osage Mission, Neosho County, Kansas, 1870-1907.
- Burlington, Ascension Parish Register, 1879-1909.

Envelope Letters of Transfer & Misc.

Envelope Canceled checks (St. Simon's, 1964), & bill receipts.

Volume Vestry Minutes, St. Barnabas, Williamsburg, 1881-1921.

- Topeka, Good Shepherd, Church Service Book, 1910-1916.
- " Post Chapel, Ft. Leavenworth, Historical Notes, 1912-1961.
- " St. Mark's Church, Oskaloosa, 1868-1915, Parish Register.
- " Statistics copied from Book I Good Shepherd, N. Topeka, 1884-1894.
- " Church of the Good Shepherd, N. Topeka, Records, 1904-1914.
- Register of Church Services, St. James the Lesser Mission, 1964-1979.
- " St. Simon's Record of Attendance, Receipts, etc., 1909-1912.

- " Sunday School, 1930-1933.
- " Grace Church Branch of Woman's Auxiliary, 1887-1900.
- " Church of the Ascension, Burlington, Kansas, Women's Guild, 1934-1953.
- " Financial Records, 1911-1913.
- " Financial Records, 1909-1913, St. Simon's.
- " St. Simon's Sunday School, 1908-1914.
- " Register of Church Services, Bethany Chapel, 1925-1927.
- " Wichita, St. Augustine's Minutes of the Bishop's Committee, 1953-1956.
- " Minutes of the Vestry of the Church of the Ascension, Burlington, Kansas, 1886-1923.
- Register of St. Augustine's Church Services, 1855-1963.
- " Register of Ascension's Church Services, 1951-1964.
- " Service Record Book, St. Paul's Church, Chetopa, Kansas, 1906-1957.
- Parish Register, St. Barnabas, Williamsburg, 1872-1935.
- " St. Simon's Church Services, 1928-31.
- " Financial, 1930-1933.
- " St. Simon's Book of check stubs.

Volume Teacher's grade book, 1879-1882. (No parish given.)

" The Canonical Parish Register, 1960s.

- 449
- Register of Emmanuel Mission, Olathe, Kansas, VI, 1892-1929.
- Bethany College Prospectus, 1864-1889.
- Record of Services performed in my Ministerial Office -Orsamus[?] Smith, 1823.
- Meyer's Sunday School Treasurer's Record, 1930.
- Parish Register of St. Peter's Church, Osage Mission, Kansas, Aug. 1874.
- Grace Church, Elgin, Kansas, 1903-1945.
- Teachers' Grade Book (No parish given), 1874-1879.
- 1882-1886.
- The Canonical Parish Register (for Missions), St. Augustine's Church, Wichita, Kansas, 1932-1949.
- The College of the Sisters of Bethany, Board of Trustees, 1861-1936.
- St. Mark's Church, Osawatomie, Kansas, New Parish Register--Starting Jan. 1, 1920.
- St. Andrew's Mission Address Book, ca. 1959.
- Notebook St. Paul's, Wellington, Records of Rev. George Steeples, July 1940-June 1948.
- Volume The Canonical Parish Register of St. Augustine's, Wichita, Kansas.
  - The Canonical Parish Register of St. Mark's, Baxter Springs, 1956-1977.
  - St. Paul's Canonical Parish Register, Clay Center, Kansas.

- 449
- " Canonical Parish Register of Mission of Centurion (Fort Leavenworth, Kansas), 1960s.
- " College of the Sisters of Bethany: (Student Grades).
  - 1. Advent, 1889.
  - 2. Epiphany, 1890.
  - 3. Easter, 1890.
  - 4. Advent, 1890.
  - 5. Epiphany, 1891.
  - 6. Easter, 1891.

Volume The Canonical Church Register of Grace Episcopal Church, Wetmore, Kansas.

- " Parish Register of Burlington, Ascension Parish Register, 1910-1964.
- " St. Simon's Church, Topeka, Kansas, 1906-1964.
- " Church of the Good Shepherd, N. Topeka, 1910-[?].
- " Canonical Parish Register, St. Paul's Church, Wellington, Kansas (Register #1).
- " Treasurer Account Book of St. Simon's Church.
- " The Canonical Church Register, Hiawatha, Kansas [parish?].
- " Register (#1), St. Paul's, Clay Center, 1881-1905.
- " Church and Clergyman's Record Book, St. George, Wakefield, 1893-1943.
- " Register of Church Services, The Church of Saint Simon the Cyrenian, Topeka, 1960s.

Volume Register of Mission, St. James the Less, Herington, Kansas.

- " Register of Church Services, St. Paul's, Wellington, Kansas.
- " The Canonical Parish Register of Holy Cross, [town?]
- " Monmoth Sunday School Record, 1898.
- " Register, St. Luke's Church, Horton, Kansas, 1897-1918.
- " Register, St. Paul's Church, Dwight, Kansas, 1887-1910.
- " (Five volumes.) Parish Cash Book, St. Simon's, Topeka, Kansas, 1945-1965.

#### Xerox

Copy Parish Canonical Register of Coffeyville Parish.

Volume Charter, Minutes and Register of St. Paul's Church, Chetopa, Kansas, 1889-1960.

#### Loose

Pages Parish Records, Rev. C.C. Covington, Parsons, Chetopa.

- Box 36 "Monthly Treasurer's Reports, General Church Extension Fund, 1959-1966."
- Box 37 "Youth Dept. Happening, 1976-1980."

"Turner House, Reports & Minutes, 1976-1981."

"Turner House--Special Study Committee, 1978."

"Turner House--Annual Reports, 1976, 1977, 1981."

Box 38 "Turner House--Correspondence, 1974-1982."

"Dept. of Youth--Camps, 1978-79."

"Dept. of Youth, 1979-1981."

```
"Dept. of Youth," 1980-1982.
```

- "MICA--Metropolitan Inter-Church Agency," 1971-1975.
- "Dept. of Liturgy & Music," 1968-1981.
- "Diocesan Retreats," 1970-1977.
- "Commission on Ministry," 1972-1981.
- "Legislative Alert, 1981."
- "Diocesan Planning Commission," 1979-1980.
- "Dept. of Mission," 1979-1980.
- "Dept. of Stewardship," 1976-1980.
- "Cursillo." Wichita Cursillo Episcopal Community, 1980.
- "Dept. of Christian Education," 1979, 1981.
- "TEE--Theological Education by Extension, 1977-1980."
- "Dept. of Evangelism," 1975-1980.
- "Dept. of Ecumenical Affairs," 1979-1980.
- "Kansas City, Cross-Lines Cooperative Council."
- "Commission on Abortion," 1981.
- "CSR--Refugee Resettlement Project, 1979-1980."
- "Dept. of Christian Social Relations," containing:
  - "Presiding Bishop's Fund for World Relief."
  - "Commission on Alcoholism."
  - "Project Equality."

- "Corporate Responsibility in Investments, 1978," 1981-1982.
- "Standing Committee," 1966-1981.
- "Diocesan Search Committee," 1979-80.
- "Venture in Mission," 1978-1981.
- "Kansas School of Religion," 1979-1980.
- "Bishop and Council," includes:Bishop and Council Committee on Clergy Salaries," 1976-1981.
- "Architecture and Allied Arts," 1980.
- Box 39 Plenteous Harvest: two typescripts of the book--original and one carbon copy.
- Box 40 Plenteous Harvest: Printer's copy and blue print copy.
- Box 41 Parish Records (non-current parishes).

  "Mission of the Centurion, Fort Leavenworth, canceled checks, Dec. 1, 1959-Sept. 6, 1961."

Account Books of the Mission of the Centurion, 1959-60, 1961.

- Box 42 Shawnee--Wamego 9-17-9-54
  - "Wamego, St. Luke." Histories of the Church, clippings, correspondence, 1926-1970.
  - 9-54 "1940-1945" St. Luke's, Wamego, correspondence.
  - 9-54 "1946-1954" St. Luke's, Wamego, correspondence, confirmation lists.
- 9-54 "1956-1961" St. Luke's, Wamego, correspondence.

- 9-93 "Wellington, St. Jude's," one issue Wellington Daily News, 3 April 1981.
- 9-62 "Wellington, St. Paul," correspondence, newspaper clipping, 1947-1970.
- 9-62 "1919-1914" Wellington, Kansas, correspondence, clippings.
- 9-89 "Wichita, Canterbury," correspondence, clippings, pamphlets, 1966-1973.
- 9-70 "St. Alban's, Wichita, 1954-Dec. 1, 1975." (Empty)
- 9-70 "1954- 12-1-75." St. Alban's Church correspondence.
- 9-55 "Wetmore, Grace 1947-1961." Correspondence of Grace Church.
- 9-55 "1942-1947." Correspondence, Wetmore, Kan.
- 9-55 "Wetmore, Grace." Correspondence, 1961-1965.
- 9-55T Grace Church, Wetmore, correspondence, 1961-1964.
- 9-55 "1926-1942." Grace Church, Wetmore correspondence.
- 9-56T "1956-1963 Wichita, St. Augustine." Correspondence.
- 9-56 "The Rev. Glenn Walker, St. Augustine's, Wichita, 1955-1956." Correspondence.
- 9-56 "1939-1958." Correspondence--St. Augustine's.
- 9-56 "1923-1934." St. Augustine's Church correspondence.
- 9-56 "1935-1939." St. Augustine's Church correspondence, confirmation lists, financial reports.
- 9-87 "St. Bartholomew, Wichita." Correspondence, 1964-1974.
- "Wichita, St. Christopher's." Correspondence,

bulletins, clippings, pamphlets, 1955-1974.

- 9-68 "1952-1954." St. Christopher's, Wichita, correspondence.
- 9-57 "Wichita, St. James." Bulletins, pamphlets, newsletter: The Tower, v.25, #10; v.28, #3, 10; correspondence, 1971-1981.
- "1966-9/1971." Correspondence, bulletins. St. James' 9 - 57Church, Wichita.
- 9-57 "1963-1965." St. James' Church, Wichita.
- 9-57 "1955-1962." St. James', Wichita. Women of St. James Yearbook, 1962-63 (pamphlet), correspondence.
- 9 57"Harry. R. Heeney, 1956-1959." Correspondence, St. James' Church, Wichita (Rev. H. Heeney).
- 9-57 "Blakeslee Troubles, 1955-1956." Correspondence, St. James' Church, Wichita.
- Box 43 "St. Luke--Shawnee." Correspondence, 1960-1974.
  - 9-92 "Stillwell, St. Francis." Correspondence, newspaper clippings.
  - "Topeka, Grace Cathedral." Correspondence, clippings, bulletin, pamphlets, 1957-1974.
  - 9 49"Good Shepherd, N. Topeka." Correspondence, receipts, financial reports, school grades, 1915-1926.
  - "Topeka, Grace--Columbarium information." 1966-1977 correspondence, clippings, floor plan sketch, sample legal agreement.
  - 9-50 Grace Cathedral, Topeka--correspondence, confirmation lists, clippings, 1944-1950.

- 9-50 Grace Cathedral, Topeka--confirmation lists, a parish report, bulletins, correspondence, 1944.
- 9-67A "St. David's Lay School of Theology." Clippings, yearly report, correspondence, advertisement, 1977-78.
  - "Topeka, St. David's." Bulletins, correspondence, directories, clippings, teen newsletter, programs.
- 9-67 "1951 to 1954." St. David's Church, Topeka--confirmation lists, correspondence, address file.
- 9-67 "St. David's--The Arbuckle Affair." Correspondence, 1956.
- "Topeka, St. Philip's." Correspondence, clippings, minutes, various organizational lists, 1961-1971.
- 9-51 "St. Simon's Baptisms & Transfers, 1926- ."
- 9-51 "St. Simon's, 1926-1935." Correspondence, confirmation lists, calendar/guides of church organizations, clippings.
- 9-51 "St. Simon's, 1936-1939." Financial reports, correspondence, pledge lists, bills and receipts.
- 9-51 "St. Simon's, 1940-1942." Financial reports, correspondence, receipts.
- 9-51 "1944-1947." St. Simon's, Topeka--correspondence, financial reports, bills & receipts.
- 9-51 "1948-1953." St. Simon's, Topeka--bills, receipts, correspondence, confirmation lists, vestry minutes.
- 9-51 "1954-closing, 1965." Inventory, <u>Churchman</u> mailing list, confirmation lists, correspondence--St. Simon's Church.

- "Tonganoxie, St. Raphael's." Correspondence, petition to form a parish, Parish newsletters, 1958-1972.
- 9-51F "Topeka, St. Simon." Monthly financial reports, correspondence with utility and insurance companies, 1943-1966.
  - "Wakefield, Sts. John and George." Newspaper": The Wakefield Sun, v.16, #8; correspondence, 1955-1981.
- 9-52 (Two folders.) "1940-1954." Wakefield correspondence, monthly parochial statements, confirmation lists.
- 9-52 "1925-1939." Correspondence--Wakefield parishes.
- 9-53 "Washington, Grace, 1938-1963." Washington, KS, Grace Church correspondence, confirmation lists, receipts.
- 9-53 "1917-1932." Washington, Kan., Grace Church correspondence.
- 9-53 "1933-1937." Washington, Kan., Grace Church correspondence.
- "Wamego, St. Luke's." Correspondence, 1962-1974.
- 9-54 "1921-1929." Wamego, St. Luke's--correspondence.
- 9-54 "1930-1939." Wamego, St. Luke's, correspondence, pledge to "teaching mission," confirmation lists.

- "Apportionments--1973, 74, 75." Diocese of Kansas apportionments for budgets of 1973-1975.
- "Apportionments, 1969-1972."
- "Apportionment Committee, Jack H. Heathman, Chairman, 1969."
- "Apportionment Committee, 1970, Jack. H. Heathman."

- "Bethany Place--Lawn Care, signs, plantings, etc." 1959-63.
- "Budget, 1980." Diocese of Kansas budget.
- "Budget, 1979."
- "Church Pension Fund, 1975, 1976." Includes the folder: "Pre-Retirement Conference, Nov. 8-9, 1976." Mostly financial records.
- "Church Pension Fund, 1972-74." Correspondence, financial records, annual reports.
- "Church Pension Fund, 1968-1971." Financial records, annual reports, pamphlets, correspondence.
- "Church Fire Insurance--Transfer File." Property value estimates of Diocese churches, correspondence, 1960-63.
- "Church Fire Insurance, 1959-1965." Correspondence and "insurance analysis."
- "Conferences & Meetings, 1969-1975." Lists of attendants and expenses, correspondence--mostly clergy conferences.
- "Clergy Stipends, 1970 (Fr. Wilbur, Chairman)." Correspondence and legislative materials.
- "Clergy Stipends (Study)." Various reports, 1967-1970.
- "Clergy Compensation Study, 1975-1977."
- "Diocese of Kansas--Council of Wardens; Stewardship, 1968-1972." Minutes, correspondence, reports, title pledge list.

## Loose items between boxes 44 & 45.

"St. Mark's Church, Eureka, Kansas (Formerly St. Thomas

- Church)." Church register, 1912-1921.
- "St. Titus--Seneca, Kansas." Church register, 1907-25.
- "1869-1874." School student record book--Episcopal Female Seminary, Topeka, Kan.
- "1887-1889." General register of Grades and Standing (Episcopal Female Seminary, Topeka ?).
- "Account Book, St. Thomas', Holton, 1897-1932."
- "Wichita, St. Augustine's--Accounts of the Bishop's Committee, 1955-1957."
- "Plenteous Harvest--correspondence re: publication, fan mail, etc."
- Two folders--each containing a single prototype of cover design for the book Plenteous Harvest.
- Box 45 Twelve photographs.
  Seven newspaper clippings.

- "Group Insurance, 1981." Quarterly premium notices, correspondence, 1980-1981.
- "Church Pension Fund, 1978." Annual reports, financial reports, correspondence, 1977-1978.
- "Diocesan Convention, 1981." Agendas, resolutions, amendments, reports, appointment and committee lists, minutes, vote tally sheets and all kinds of convention ephemera.
- "Executive Council Parochial Reports, 1974-1975." Statistics and correspondence.
- "Executive Council Parochial Reports, 1966-1970."
- "Executive Council Quota, 1974-1976." Financial

reports on apportionment.

- "General Convention, 1970-1975." Normal convention correspondence and printed material.
- "Executive Council Quota." More financial apportionment reports and correspondence.
- "General Convention, 1976-." Convention "literature."
- "Insurance Committee, 1979." Correspondence, forms.
- "American Church Building Fund." Loan balances.
- "Budget, 1981." Charts, financial records, reports.
- "Budget, 1982." Same as above.
- "Church Pension Fund, 1980." Financial reports, annual report, form letters.
- "Church Pension Fund, 1979." Same as above.
- "Committee on Social Responsibility in Investments." Contains: "Church Proxy Resolutions, 1983," corporate responsibility, one Annual Report.
- "Comparison--Parochial Statistics, 1972-" -1981.
- "Communication." Correspondence about forming a committee to utilize electronic-age communication.
- "Bede Thomas Mudge." Schedule of visiting speaker "Bede...."
- "Clergy Newsletters--Cohoon."
- "The Kansas Churchman--Statement of Ownership, U.S. Postal Dept."